
committees, the Plan was finally approved and 
signed off at a meeting of the full Council in May 
1996. The Plan (subsequently revised in 1998) 
embodies a number of principles that if observed in 
practice would ensure the protection and 
rehabilitation of the natural habitat within the 
reserves, while preserving the area as a community 
open space area for passive recreation. 

Since then, our Friends group has gathered 
increasing membership support and is recognised as 
one of the leading volunteer environmental groups in 
the district. Our dedication to the Park over the 
years, and our work of restoring and caring for of its 
wetland and bush environments has attracted 
external grant funding exceeding $100,000. We have 
more than matched this amount with our own labour 
and that of the many volunteer groups who have 
assisted us. 

A cornerstone of the Friends’ policy is to always 
oppose the sale, subdivision, destruction or 
development of any part of the Park for any reason. 
Although this has on a number of occasions placed us 
in opposition to some of the Council’s plans, we have 
always considered ourselves in partnership with the 
Council. 

Regrettably, this partnership is looking a little 
ragged. The Council apparently is now choosing to 
disregard the basic provisions of the Park’s official 
Management Plan and its own zoning for conservation 
and passive recreation only. It is also unwilling or 
reluctant to enter into consultations with us over many 
matters affecting the Park.

    y 1995, it had been recognised by  an enlightened 
fringe of Stirling District councillors and staff that 
the Woorabinda wetland was of significant 
environmental value and needed to be properly 
managed as a conservation reserve. As this was 
beyond the resources of a cash-strapped Council 
trying to reduce the huge 1980 bushfire debt, the 
logical move was to enlist the direct help of 
volunteers.

In that year the District Manager of the District 
Council of Stirling actively lobbied some members of 
the community to form a Friends Group for the newly 
purchased Woorabinda Reserve — possibly including 
the neighbouring reserves as well. 

The community members were at first reluctant, 
having experienced difficult relations with the 
Council in their earlier battles to save Stirling Park 
from sale and development. 

Nevertheless the volunteer group was eventually 
formed at a public meeting one wintry night at the 
Stirling RSL hall. Over 100 people attended, 
including the Mayor, District Manager, five 
councillors and five Council staff. The Council staff 
made a special point of observing that the new group 
(Friends of Stirling Linear Park) would prove to be a 
good example of Council/community partnership.

One of the first tasks requested of the new group 
was to liaise with Council staff in the preparation of 
a comprehensive Management Plan for the four 
reserves (Woorabinda, Stirling Park, Hender and 
Madurta). After considerable discussion and 
amendment by various Council departments and 
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At the heart of our present difference with the 
Council is its apparent eagerness to accommodate the 
special interests of various recreational groups. These 
interests are all exerting pressure to develop or use the 
Park in pursuit of their particular sporting goals — all 
of which will have serious negative impacts on the 
environment..

We now seem to be standing at a crossroads in the 
life of the Park, where we have to ask the question: 

Can Stirling Linear Park be preserved as an 
environmental community asset or will it become just 
another recreation park?

It is up to the local residents and others, who have 
grown to love and enjoy the quiet pace and simple 
pleasures of the Park, to voice their own concerns to 
Council. You need to tell Council that you value the 
environment of the Park as it is; that you don’t want to 
see the bushlands destroyed or any additional threat 
to our dwindling animal and bird species; that you 
value the lake and the water birds who breed there, 
and you don’t want that precious environment trashed 
by boating or other water sports.

You need to reflect on the walking trails and how 
you would feel when twenty or so mountain bikes are 
rushing towards you at speed. You wouldn’t want that 
experience, either. 

All of these things are on the cards, given the 
attitude of the present Council.

Stirling Linear Park was established as a 
conservation area to preserve existing natural bush 
and to rehabilitate the degraded parts. If this ideal 
is to be realised there must be reasonable restrictions 
on the kind of activities permitted in the Park. To 
ensure its long-term future the Park needs a firm and 
unequivocal commitment from the present Council. It 
cannot achieve its vision without that commitment.



Well, it happened sooner than we expected.
Council’s ‘Pedestrians watch your step’ signs 

around the lake had not been in place for more than a 
few weeks before fresh dolomite was laid on the lake 
trail.

And not before time, some would say — especially 
for the unfortunate regular walker who had stumbled 
rather badly on the path’s rocky surface, thus 
prompting an enhanced level of Council concern. 

So one morning early in March, the dolomite 

appeared — smoothed, rolled and tucked into place 
like a great grey carpet. An excellent job — almost too 
good to walk on. Five stars to the Council workers. 

But one couldn’t help thinking : When will the 
first dog...?

It didn’t take long. Fresh poo arrived the 
following day, to remind us responsible dog owners 
that skulking within our ranks are other owners who 
don’t give a damn for anyone else.

In 2000, a Green Corps team conducted a survey of Park users  who identified a number of concerns 
about the Park and and suggested some  improvements.  
The following table lists the major items identified and reports on the progress made to achieve 
them in the past four years.



As the beauty and the environmental importance 
of Stirling Linear Park becomes more widely known, 
increasing numbers are visiting from outside our 
district.

As well as attracting more visitors we are 
pleased to report that the Park is also attracting 
more volunteers from outside the district.

 Staff from the National Australia Bank Loans 
Centre in Adelaide who volunteered a days work in 

the Park in 2003, contributed two more days earlier 
this year. They have again volunteered to work for 
two days on 24 & 25 May. This time they will be 
helping to weed around the 2400 tubestock planted in 
Stirling Park last year .

Our grateful thanks to the staff for their 
enthusiasm to do this work — and to the Bank for 
releasing them (with pay) to undertake 
environmental support work.

As Onkaparinga Waterwatch Network is now a 
fully incorporated entity, it was necessary to hold a 
general meeting to ratify the new Constitution and 
form a committee. Thus the inaugural Onkaparinga 
Waterwatch Network AGM was held at Woorabinda 
on 4th May. The new eight-member committee is 
Chaired by Neil Beverley, with Lorri Ragless 
holding the office of Deputy Chair.

Most of the meeting was taken up with procedural 
matters, but special mention was made of the work of 
Sheralee Cox, who successfully runs the extensive 
Onkaparinga Catchment Waterwatch activities from 
her Woorabinda office. This work entails the 
coordination of all the Waterwatch site monitoring 
data as well as providing environmental instruction 
to the many schoolchildren who visit Woorabinda. 

The excellent aquarium displays and murals in 
the refurbished Woorabinda building also received 
high praise at the meeting.

In other news: OWN has received supplementary 
funding from the Onkaparinga Catchment Water 
Management Board, City of Onkaparinga and the 
Federal government for this financial year. 

Next year OWN will be fully funded by 
Onkaparinga Catchment Water Management Board. 
The Board is also assisting with the cost of 
transporting school children by bus to the 
Woorabinda Environmental Education Centre.

The Environmental Protection Authority is also 
providing some State support for Waterwatch 
programs.



Friends may recall that back in 1996 Stirling 
District Council allocated $7000 of its budget to build 
a footbridge over the creek in Stirling Park.

The project was held up because of another 
grander plan by the District Engineer that included 
building an earth embankment which could be used as 
both pedestrian and vehicle access over the creek. 
We told at the time that the money earmarked for 
the bridge would be carried forward and available if 
the embankment project did not go ahead.

As we know, the embankment project did not go 
ahead — and the $7000 was never carried forward.

Over the intervening years we have received 
numerous complaints about the poor state of the creek 
crossing, especially in winter. These were all passed 
on to the Council, who eventually laid several 
railway sleepers over the wettest part of the 
crossing. This was a big improvement, except when 
Woorabinda lake overflows with heavy rain and the 
creek becomes a ‘banker’. The crossing then becomes 
quite treacherous.

While we we waited in vain for some Council 
action, Alistair McHenry did some preliminary 
design work for a proper footbridge. But nothing 
eventuated and the design remained unbuilt. 

 Eight years is too long to wait for such a simple 
amenity, so your committee decided several months 
ago that we would offer to fund materials for the 
bridge out of our Public Donation Fund and contribute 
labour to its construction. The bridge would be made 
from timber and would be similar in design to other 
bridges in the Park.

However, the decision did not wholly rest with us. 
Council approval was necessary — the Park is after 
all a public asset — and a site meeting in February 

was arranged.
But Council staff considered that a concrete culvert 

would provide a better solution because of perceived 
long-term maintenance problems with wooden 
structures. Your committee was unanimously opposed 
to this. A timber footbridge would be more in keeping 
with other boardwalks and bridges in the Park. All 
of these structures are built with Permapine. 
However much one quibbles about its environmental 
correctness, there can be little disagreement that 
Permapine is durable and visually harmonious in a 
natural bush setting. It is certainly low maintenance. 
The lake boardwalk for example has been in constant 
use now for some five years and shows little sign of 
wear and tear. Aside from repairing vandalism to the 
bird hide in 2002, Council has not had to spend one 
cent on maintenance to any of these works.

A concrete culvert (or culverts) would require a 
large amount of earthworks, and would be out of 
character with other Park amenities. This 
construction work would almost certainly endanger 
the rare Mountain Galaxias, a native fish living in 
the creek system, and there was also the much 
greater cost of the culvert proposal to consider. It was 
too much for our budget, and the Council was not 
prepared to provide any funding for it — at least not 
for the present.

After amicable discussion, Council agreed to 
accept a timber bridge, provided that we agree in turn 
to assist with any ongoing bridge maintenance. This 
we did, and we are happy to report that the new 
bridge is very likely to be in place before the wettest 
part of winter sets in...at long last!

At last something is being done about the problem 
of free-ranging domestic cats and the damage they 
are doing to our wildlife.

As reported in the Mt. Barker Courier (March 3), 
the Adelaide Hills Council will make it compulsory 
for cats to be micro-chipped for identification 
purposes. Any wandering cats found without such 
identification will be removed to a refuge or 
destroyed. Owners not keeping their cats from 
straying will face heavy fines.

Responsible cat owners will welcome this long-
overdue move, as will conservationists and all those 
who seriously care about our natural environment and 
its biodiversity. 

Friends of Stirling Linear Park will be 
particularly supportive of the Council in this regard. 
The Park is surrounded on all sides by residential 
properties with residential moggies. And as recent 
fauna surveys have shown, our patch of bush contains 

several very vulnerable native animals worth 
preserving.

Many owners are aware of the environmental 
damage that cats can do, and keep their cats within 
bounds and locked in at night. Unfortunately others 
are less responsible. We hope the new legislation 
will encourage them to change their ways.



Awhile ago, one of our committee reported that 
several young native shrubs had been pulled in Hender 
Reserve — most likely by someone keen to help rid the 
bush of weeds.

The native is known as Daviesia leptophylla, or 
Bitter Pea — a common member of an extensive group of 
Australian pea-flowers. As is the case with many 
indigenous plants, the untrained eye can sometimes 
confuse it with a weed, especially in its immature 
phase (height less than 50cm).

Young Daviesia is very similar in appearance to 
immature Acacia longifolia, which although indigenous 
elsewhere is regarded as a vigorous and invasive weed 
species in the Mt. Lofty Ranges. 

Confusing weeds with benign native species 
probably occurs more often than it should. Well-
meaning walkers see what they think is a weed, and 
promptly remove it. 

Many weeds such as blackberry, boneseed, African 
daisy etc, are distinctive in appearance and are readily 
identifiable. But others do bear a close resemblance to 
some of our valued natives. Mistaking a Bush Pea for 
Broom for instance is a careless misjudgment, but it 
does happen.

A few years ago, most of a group of rare Mt. Lofty 
Daisy Bush (Olearia grandiflora) were carefully 
removed from he verges of Evans Drive in Mark 
Oliphant Conservation Park. The removalist probably 
thought they were germinated seedlings from apple 
seeds that had been scattered by fruit-eating passersby. 
In this case the confusion is understandable. Olearia in 
its non-flowering phase does look very much like a 
young apple tree. 

There are Olearia growing in Hender Reserve. 
These plants are an endangered species and only grow 
in this part of the world.

The moral of this story is never remove any plant 
from the bush unless you are 100% certain it’s a weed. 

And it goes without saying that the very best way 
to get hands-on experience in weed identification is to 
come along to our monthly working bees.

Volunteer teams from the State Government-
sponsored Youth Conservation Corps have exceeded 
all expectations in both the amount of work finished 
and the quality of their renovation work.

When finished, the bunkhouse will be used by 
Conservation Volunteers Australia (CVA) for 
environmental training.

Tribute must be paid to CVA who are managing the 
project and to Paul Hannon, a Friends member who is 
employed on the project as a technical advisor. But 
particular praise is due to the team participants.

At the completion of three months the first team 
moved on to work on the Adelaide Museum, 
exchanging with a team from the Museum who will 
continue the renovation work at Woorabinda.

The YCC teams spend one or two days per week on 
these projects and learn skills in general building 
restoration. For the remainder of the time they 
undergo training in a range of activities designed to 
build self-confidence and develop skills in 
understanding environmental problems and their 
management. 

We are pleased to be associated with this 
program, which is geared to help young people 
between the ages 15 - 24 gain meaningful employment 
in the wider world.

The work completed to date includes about half 
the painting and repairs to the bunkhouse building, 
and the construction of a demonstration frog pond for 
use by the Onkaparinga Waterwatch Network as a 
tuition resource.

Also completed is courtyard paving between the 
main building and the bunkhouse. The pavers were 
funded by the Friends.

Some people may be falsely believing that the 
Dogs on Lead Only signs in the Park were put 
there by the Friends. We are baffled by this. 
Although we agree 100% with the signs (and 
make no apology for that), we did not install 

them. 
In fact, we were just as surprised as everyone else 
when Council erected them at the beginning of 
October last year. 

DOGS
 ON 

LEAD
 ONLY



From time to time, people have looked at the 
gaunt stringybarks in Hender Reserve and wondered 
at the state of their health. A group of them beside 
Longwood Road have given special concern. Some 
have died, leading to the worrying possibility that 
the deadly tree disease Phytophthora might be at 
work.

Phytophthora is  the creeping subsoil fungus that 
slowly strangles the roots, preventing moisture and 
nutrients reaching the plant. There is no known cure 
for Phytophthora. Once discovered, it is necessary to 
quarantine the affected area to prevent it spreading 
and hope that eventually the disease will run its 
course.

However, Stringybarks are not susceptible to this 
disease. The most likely explanation for the deaths 
has been the long term effect of the Longwood Road 
construction. Possibly the resulting change in the 
local drainage regime proved unfavourable to some 
of the trees and as a result they slowly withered 
away. Trees further back from the road show no signs 
of ill health — although since Stringybarks are not 
always the prettiest of trees, and often prefer a 
gnarled and disorderly appearance, some people 
will remain unconvinced.

Early in April, Amelia Hurren, Anne Prescott 
and Renata Velzeboer toured the Park, to assess its 
environmental well-being. All are exceeding well-
qualified to do so. Amelia is a bushcare advisor with 
the Dept. of Environment, Anne is the author of the 
popular field guide to Hills plant life: Blue with 
Five Petals and Renata is the Phytophthora expert 
with the National Parks and Wildlife Dept. 

The trio was impressed with the quality of the 
remnant bush and the standard of revegetation and 
other environmental work in the Park. They found no 
evidence of Phytophthora attack anywhere in the Park 
(including Hender). None of the key indicator plants 
showed any symptoms of the disease. 

This of course does not mean that the Park is immune 
from attack. With the increasing number of visitors to 
the Park it is essential to continue careful and regular 
monitoring.

Hills birdlife facing extinction



Not a member yet?

 Friends of Stirling Linear Park — Membership application/renewal

I/we would like to join/renew membership of the Friends of 
Stirling Linear Park (strike out word not applicable). 

$..................... membership fee is enclosed.

$......................donation is included. Donations of $2.00 
or more are tax-deductible. A separate 
receipt will be issued.

Membership fee for both 
individuals and family:
1 year.............$5.00
5 years.........$20.00

Disclaimer:

Contributors to this issue

mailto:info@treesforlife.org.au
http://users.esc.net.au/~slp/
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